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1. OVERVIEW 

The death of UC student Mason Pendrous and the length of time before his death was discovered has 

been the priority over the past weeks. Three investigations are in progress at the time of writing this 

report: by the police, the coroner and the independent investigation commissioned by the UC Council.  

On behalf of the UC community I have expressed our heartfelt sympathy to Mason’s family and 

friends. Support has been provided to Mason’s family and all affected students. On Friday 11 October 

Paul O’Flaherty (who has been in liaison with Mason’s family) and I attended Mason’s memorial 

service in Wellington. On Tuesday 15 October there was a blessing ceremony at Sonoda followed by 

the planting of a cherry blossom tree in the Ilam homestead gardens – family members, friends and 

fellow students attended.  

Teaching has concluded for the 2019 academic year and students are busy with examinations and 

other requirements for academic progression. In the past weeks there have been a number of pleasing 
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Governance Oversight Group (GOG) met via teleconference on 20 September 2019 and agreed to 

recommend to the Minister that it disband. The underlying Crown Funding Agreement will remain 

in place as UC completes the final stages of our recovery programme, including enrolment recovery 

and the final accounts for the construction projects. All the construction is complete and the buildings 

occupied, while the last defects, warranties and commercial project settlement will be completed over 

the coming months. 

 

3. STUDENT RECRUITMENT 

3.1 Domestic Recruitment   

Conversion is progressing as the Liaison office continues course planning with individual students 

and their whānau. So far, over 2,300 students have completed course-planning for study in 2020. 

Applications to enrol officially opened in October until the soft-closing date of December.  

As school visits have concluded, the team shifted focus to contacting students who were missed 

during the school visits.  

The Pacific liaison officer accompanied colleagues from the Pacific Development Team on an 

outreach trip to Oamaru schools. As part of the trip, the visitors participated in the Pacific Tertiary 

Awareness Evening. One in four Oamaru residents is Pasifika. 

UC Me 2020 recruitment is in full swing with over 200 initial applications. October sees the final 

students chosen and interviewed for the campaign next year. The Marketing team is creating new 

video and photo content before students leave, to be ready for February. All performance metrics are 

improving, including increased clicks – up 59% – and advertisement click-through rates, up 88%. In 

collaboration with the School of Business, we have launched a new Master of Business 

Administration (MBA) campaign via online, print and outdoor channels. It will have a distinct new 

look to communicate the new offering.  

The Summer School campaign is in market with good initial results and will conclude mid-October. 

Other in-market campaigns include Bachelor of Laws (LLB), Bachelor of Criminal Justice (BCJ), 

Certificate in University Preparation (CUP) and Business Taught Masters. 

The Calendar publication is set to print later this month and the team is gearing up for next year’s 

‘Intro to UC’ publications.  

3.2 International Recruitment  

International recruitment events for 2020 and future intakes were recently completed in Southeast 

Asia, Europe and South Asia. Northeast Asia (in particular China) recruitment events are underway 

involving International Relationships Office and China-based staff and are due for completion by the 

end of November. 

The Study Abroad team attended a number of recruitment events in the United States throughout 

September, as part of the US Fall recruitment season, targeting prospective Study Abroad students 

for July 2020 and beyond. The team has visited and attended fairs at Syracuse University, George 

Washington University, Point Loma Nazarene University, Hampshire College, SUNY Brockport, 

SUNY Geneseo, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Smith College, Mount Holyoke 

College, Colorado School of Mines, Iowa State University, University of Redlands, Duke University, 
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with friends. As one student commented, “This was one of my favourite trips … When times get hard 

mentally during exam periods, it'll be memories of trips like these that help me out of that mind-set.” 

 

4.4 Equity and Disability Service 

UC recently hosted Oxford Scholars for three weeks. During their visit, the scholars undertook an 

exploratory project examining what steps UC could take to create a more inclusive environment for 

international students, and to facilitate meaningful interactions among UC’s diverse students to help 

internationalise students’ experiences. They carried out research, interviewed many staff from key 

areas, and outlined their recommendations in a written report and oral presentation.  

Three recommendations were put forward for the Joint Operations Advisory Board and the Central 

Equity and Diversity Advisory Committee to discuss: 

1. Set up small, compulsory, student-led group workshops for new students on topics such as 

bicultural competence and confidence, implicit bias and consent. 

2. Implement a whānau/family system similar to what is commonly found at UK universities, 

whereby students are grouped according to subject area into a small ‘family’.  

3. Increase the proportion of alcohol-free events, and ensure that they are not merely alternatives 

to events with alcohol available, but fully fledged, independent events.  

Many events took place over September during Diversity Fest 2019 to celebrate the many cultures at 

UC.  

Week one focused on Māori Language Week. Key events included: Te Wiki o Te Reo, Taupatupatu, 

Café Reo and Māori board games. Week two centred on education and faith based events as part of 

our UC Islam Awareness Week. Key events included an inter-faith dialogue over two days featuring 

an internationally renowned Muslim Professor from Australia, a Priest, a Rabbi and an Atheist 

speaker – followed by a religious Q & A community session. Week three focused on Mental Health 

Awareness week and included events such as the ‘Whanaunga from another Maunga’ Business and 

Law event which had approximately 700 people in attendance and involved supporting student well-

being and breaking down loneliness on campus.  

Week four and five focused on student club events, Fijian Language Week and LGBTQI+ events. A 

highlight in week five included the ‘Beyond Clicktivism: Activating social solutions’ public lecture 

presented by Professor Ann Christiano and Ellen Nodine from the University of Florida. This brought 

174 staff, students, and members of the public to the Ngaio Marsh Theatre to learn how to engage 

audiences beyond social media clicks and likes by telling stories and using pictures. 

 

 Wellness Services 

4.5.1 Rec & Sport  

Two University and Tertiary Sport New Zealand (UTSNZ) tournaments – in basketball and netball – 

took place in September. The UC netball team finished third while the UC men’s and women’s 

basketball teams finished second and fifth respectively. After 10 tournaments throughout the year, 
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UC finished a respectable third overall out of the eight New Zealand universities – moving up from 

last year’s fourth place.  

Rec & Sport hosted a visit from the Paralympics NZ CEO and High Performance Director to 

strengthen the existing relationship and discuss further collaboration. Their visit included a tour, 

which encompassed the Biomechanics lab in K1, the Human Interface Technology Lab (HIT Lab 

NZ) and Mechanical Engineering department, as well as the opportunity to engage with various UC 

staff around potential partnerships.  

Over the year, 44 students have participated in the Sport and Fitness Academy, the majority of whom 

are high-performing athletes at the top level of their chosen sport. This number of participants 
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research between New Zealand and Singapore. Professor Green will lead the joint working group on 

3D spatial data science for agricultural and urban applications.  

Dr Volker Nock (Electrical and Computer Engineering), current Director of UC’s Biomolecular 

Interaction Centre, has been recognised with a prestigious five-year Royal Society Te Apārangi 

Rutherford Discovery Fellowship. With this funding, he will accelerate his research into saving native 

trees from fungal pathogens using novel lab-on-a-chip technology as a way of better understanding 

how plant diseases such as kauri dieback and myrtle rust target and invade their hosts. 

The Research and Innovation office has recently been reviewing UC’s record of research 

commercialisation. Since June 2017, UC has been awarded MBIE funding to progress 45 Tier-1 

PreSeed Accelerator Funding projects. Of these 45 projects, four have formed start-up companies: 

2.2G Force – seismic damping technology; NPX Environmental – nitrogen and other pollutant 

sensing network with Astrolab and Ravensdown; Dock Bio Holdings – finding active sites on target 

proteins, with Astrolab; and Transfection Holdings – drug transfection technology, with Astrolab.  

In addition, UC is making direct sales for “The Storminator” and the “Cricket GR8” app; licensing 

the Piezoelectric Pipeline Condition Assessment Device and the Hazard Assessment Test; partnering 

with Adelaide Enterprise on commercialising gold clusters as catalysts; collaborating with Kukri on 

the commercialisation of innovative rugby headgear; and actively pursuing commercial outcomes for 

six other Tier-1 projects. A further success is that one of the Tier-1 projects has received MBIE Smart 

Ideas funding of $1 million. 

 

8. POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH  

A new location for “Thesis House” – where postgraduate students can write up their theses – has been 

agreed on Creyke Road, after the previous location was reallocated for use by the UC Muslim 

University Students’ Association. The new venue will have bookable rooms available to students for 

thesis writing and deep-thinking work in a quiet environment. 

The Asia-Pacific 3MT competition, which brings together 56 universities from across Australia, New 

Zealand, Oceania, North-East Asia and South-East Asia, was held at the University of Queensland 
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was funded by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), as 

part of the international year of indigenous languages. A New Zealand representation cohort of 10 

attended and some 300 participants shared the day, hearing about experiences with indigenous 

language revitalisation and development in Aotearoa. The aim is to build inbound and outbound 

exchanges for collaboration among students and academic staff on research and other work in areas 

of commonality including: teaching methodology and pedagogy; issues with land and territory; 

teaching resources; and legislation and policy for indigenous rights and language revitalisation. 

Kaiurungi (Māori Student Advisors) are seeing a steady stream of Māori students for pastoral care 

appointments. Kaiurungi recently attended Te Toi Tauira Conference to share Māori student 

recruitment, retention and achievement initiatives led by the Office of AVC Māori and to network 

with Māori student advisors across other tertiary institutions in Aotearoa. 

Tamahou Thoms received the inaugural Waewae Kai Pakiaka: Outstanding contribution to the Māori 

Community award at the Blues awards in September, where Hinerangi Curtis also received a 

Community Blues award. Among their many achievements, Tamahou and Hinerangi have also been 

Tuākana student mentors, engaged in and supporting various Office of AVC Māori student retention 

initiatives.  

 

10. FINANCES 

 

 

UC had been budgeting for an operating deficit as at the end of September 2019 of ($0.663) million, 

but has returned an operating surplus of $7.099 million.  

This is a favourable variance to budget of $7.762 million. This favourable variance mainly relates to 

$8.652 million less operating expenses (largest savings are in consultancy expenses, contract 

teaching, contract research, and asset purchases <$2,500, partially offset with higher commissions 

and levies).   

Other favourable variances relate to a $2.850 million reduction in the retiring allowance provision, 

based on the 30 June actuarial valuation, compared with an expected increase in provision of $1.500 

million that was in the budget, resulting in a $4.350 million favourable variance; $2.001 million less 

depreciation; $1.564 million more interest income; and $0.750 million more net profit than was 

realised in May on the Fire and Emergency New Zealand deal due to lower demolition costs than had 

been budgeted for. 

This favourable variance has been partially offset with unfavourable variances coming from ($1.688) 

million less (non-research) income from UC Foundation/Trusts, ($3.705) million less tuition income 

September 2019
Actual Year 

to Date

$000

Budget Year 

to Date

$000

Budget 
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Year to Date

$000

Fav/(Unfav)

Budget

Full Year

$000

Forecast

Full Year

$000

Full Year 

Forecast to 

Budget

Variance

$000

Fav/(Unfav)

Net Surplus/(Deficit) 7,099 (663) 7,762 2,080 9,051 6,971

Capital Expenditure 73,182 95,243 22,061 123,637 106,415 17,222

Cash/ Short Term Investments/ Short Term Government Stock 306,626 262,721 43,905 173,363 201,697 28,334
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including Student Achievement Component funding, ($1.466) million less Performance-Based 

Research Fund (PBRF) income following recent reassessment of UC PBRF-related performance, and 

($1.601) million less research external income.  

UC continues to forecast a surplus above budget for the full year. Expected reductions in revenue in 

relation to international tuition fees and PBRF are offset by improved interest revenue and external 

research revenue, with savings in personnel and depreciation expenditure. 

Capital expenditure is $22.061 million below budget. Of the expenditure incurred to date, $19.515 

million is UC Futures related (Rutherford Regional Science and Innovation Centre, Rehua and 

Canterbury Engineering the Future) against a year-to-date budget of $31.006 million, much of which 

relates to programme delays and final account payment requests yet to be received for the larger 

building projects. 

The September 2019 cash position of $306.626 million is higher than budget by $43.905 million due 

largely to higher than expected balances at 31 December 2018, and lower capital spend. 

The 2020 year is forecast to be a financially challenging year as we won’t have the one off revenue 

items from the sale of property and insurance claim that we have had in 2019 and the flow on impact 

from a lower 2019 student cohort than budgeted will impact in 2020.  We have financially benefitted 

in 2019 from the slower close off of the major construction projects which has meant our depreciation 

has been lower and our interest earned has been higher – this won’t be the case in 2020.  The expected 

surplus for 2020 is $3.8M which represents 0.9% of our total revenue.  The Tertiary Education 

Commission expectation for University’s is 3.0% - 5.0% of total revenue so we remain someway 

short of this mark. 

For further details, please refer to the latest monthly financial report. 
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Western Tower, together with roof fabrication, in preparation for installation on site in early October. 

Concrete flat slab floors are progressively being installed and poured.   

Logie and Locke: CPU has been awarded for the Logie building and reoccupation commences in 

October in accordance with the programme. The Locke building is expected to be reoccupied in June 

2020. As all of the asbestos products have now been removed in the Locke building, Asset 

Management Plan (AMP)/refurbishment works have been initiated on Levels 2 and 5 with no further 

commitment planned until after Council reviews a budget reset paper in its October meeting.   

School of Product Design growth: The final phase of this project will now commence as Science 

College occupants relocate to the Beatrice Tinsley building in October.   

Wheki building: This project enabling relocation and consolidation of IT Services together with 

Human Resources on Dovedale campus is on programme. Occupation of the building is planned from 

between mid-November to mid-December 2019.   

RecCentre: A preliminary design presentation was made to the Project Control Group (PCG) in mid-

September and the team was subsequently requested to address a number of design cost pressures. 

The PCG’s final review and endorsement is planned to occur this month.   

Low-carbon Ilam boiler replacement project:  A final business case is being prepared for Council 

consideration in November.  

 

12. UC 
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14. COMMUNICATIONS 

In September, over 100 media queries were handled, which included multiple requests from more 

than 30 reporters about the Sonoda student death. Other media queries were about racism and white 

supremacist posters, LAWSOC Revue, freedom of speech, the LGBTQI+ community, Health Centre 

counselling, 15 March mosque attacks, the future of technology, fish oil research, Kate Sheppard’s 

House, digital hate research, Canta, the history of zero (sparked by a UC Connect public lecture by 

Professor Clemency Montelle), and local elections and democracy, among other topics.  

The following UC media releases/news stories appeared in external media in September/October:
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